
 

Captain Tew’s Company in battle, 2011. 

 
 

Battery Day 2013 – May 18 

 

 

The Jamestown Historical Society oversees and 

maintains the historic features in the Town of 

Jamestown's Conanicut Battery Historic Park at the 

end of Battery Lane on Beavertail.  On Saturday, May 

18, we will celebrate the history of the park with our 

biennial Battery Day.   

Jamestown’s Cub Scout Group 1 and Captain 

Tew’s 1st Company of the 2nd Rhode Island 

Regiment will bivouac in the park overnight on May 

17.  Battery Day festivities begin at 1 PM Saturday 

when the Jamestown Band starts playing.  The Cub 

Scouts and menmbers of the American Legion Arnold 

Zweir Post 22 and the Memorial Post 9447 of the 

Veterans of Foreign Wars will march into battery field 

to the rousing music.  They will be joined by members 

of Captain Tew’s Company, His Majesty's 54th 

Regiment of Foot – a British regiment that fought the 

Colonials during the American Revolution – and the 

Artillery Company of Newport. 

Major William Blodgett, General Nathaniel 

Greene’s Aide-de-Camp in 1776 and 1777 – played by 

Paul Brunelle – will be commanding officer for the 

day’s activities.  

At his command, the Artillery Company of 

Newport will fire a cannon salute across the West 

Passage to mark the beginning of the ceremonies.   

Norman Desmarais, professor emeritus at 

Providence College, will give a short talk about the 

battery and the other Revolutionary War fortifications 

in Jamestown.  Demariais is the author of 

Battlegrounds of Freedom, a fascinating travelogue 

through the battlefields and battles of the American 

Revolution. 

British, French, and American flags – honoring 

the three nations that manned the fort at different 

times between 1776 and 1783 – will be raised, while 

the Jamestown Community Band plays each country’s 

national anthem and the military groups fire salutes.   

The ceremonies will conclude with the singing of 

“America the Beautiful.” 

Reenactors dressed in the red coats of His 

Majesty's 54th Regiment of Foot and the white and 

dark blue uniforms of Captain Tew’s Company will 

conduct a skirmish around the earthworks to show 

how battles were fought in the 18th century.   

Forts and batteries similar to the one in 

Jamestown ringed Narragansett Bay at the time of the 

American Revolution.  Jamestown’s Conanicut Battery 

is one of the few relics of this kind to have been 

preserved in close to its original condition.  Battery 

Day offers a rare opportunity to see the fort being 

used in the manner for which it was designed.  

Battery Day is free and everyone is welcome.  

Come and enjoy the military pageantry and learn about 

the history of your island.
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From the President 

 

by Linnea Petersen 
 

We have had a very busy, productive, and exciting 

winter at the Jamestown Historical Society.  While the 

details are covered in other sections of this newsletter, 

I want to briefly touch on some of the highlights thus 

far and mention upcoming events. 

I am so impressed with the excellent manner in 

which our Collections Committee, under the superb 

leadership of its chair, Dianne Rugh, coordinated and 

organized the many details involved with the 

installation of the compact shelving in our vault at 

Town Hall.  The project, largely funded by a grant 

from the Champlin Foundations, is completed and 

vastly improves our ability to store properly the many 

important objects in our collection.  The Society is 

very grateful to the Champlin Foundations and the 

dedicated members of our Collections Committee for 

successful completion of this project. 

We received notification from the Rhode Island 

Council for the Humanities that we were selected to 

receive a grant of $11,650.00 to upgrade the signage in 

the windmill, which will greatly enhance the visitor's 

experience when touring the mill.  In addition to 

RICH, I would like to thank Rosemary Enright who 

skillfully wrote the grant proposal – no easy task as it 

was over 30 pages long! – that led to the award.   

Battery Day, May 18, is a time to reflect on the 

difficulties our veterans have endured and the 

sacrifices they have made to secure and protect our 

freedom.  We will also be celebrating our Liberty Tree, 

which was planted in 1976 as part of Jamestown's bi-

centennial activities.  Larry McDonald, Dennis 

Webster, and many volunteers have contributed time 

and effort to clearing around the tree.   

Our Centennial Gala will be held on June 1 at a 

most splendid location, “Onarock,” thanks to the 

generous hospitality of Steve and Tricia Frary.  The 

Society is very grateful to them and to the Gala 

Committee, who have worked so hard to plan the 

many details necessary to make this event a fun-filled 

success.  I look forward to seeing you there! 

I am very excited about this summer's exhibit at 

the museum, Architectural Styles in Jamestown, 1700-1950 

by Jim Buttrick, opening on June 23.  The exhibit will 

give us a fascinating look at the dominant architectural 

styles of Jamestown homes over the centuries. 

The Annual Meeting is on August 8 at the Library 

at 7 PM.  Our speaker will be Dr. Ronald Onorato, 

chair of the Fine Arts Department at the University of 

Rhode Island.  In keeping with the theme of the 

exhibit, he will talk about the architecture of the 

homes that surround us. 

Our Annual Preview Party and House Tour 

weekend, September 13-14, will feature West Ferry.  

This is a new kind of house tour.  Instead of visiting 

one or two grand houses, we will tour a neighborhood 

and be invited into several homes and art studios that 

reflect the ambiance of the area.  West Ferry is a 

wonderful neighborhood – I know because I grew up 

there – and will provide a great venue for this event.   

The Volunteer Party is scheduled for October at 

the lovely home of Brookie Harding, who began the 

tradition of JHS volunteer parties over 30 years ago.  

Our volunteers are the heart and soul of our Society, 

and we are always in need of people willing to assist in 

our efforts to share and preserve the great history of 

Jamestown.  Please call me at 423-1820 or email me at 

linneac@cox.net if you would like to join us in this 

endeavor. 

On a (much) less positive note, the cost of 

sending this newsletter through the U.S. Postal Service 

has increased in both money and time.  We can no 

longer send from Jamestown, but must post the 

newsletter from Newport.  Would you be willing to 

receive the newsletter as an Adobe Acrobat (pdf) or to 

be notified by email that the newsletter is available on 

the JHS website?  If you would like (or not like) to 

receive our newsletter via email or the web, please let 

us know at info@jamestownhistoricalsociety.org. 

 

A Norman Revival house, from the summer exhibit, 

Architectural Styles in Jamestown, 1700-1950.   

This architectural style is rare in Jamestown. 
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Third graders toured the Battery in February. 

 

Summer 2013 Program Schedule 

Go to jamestownhistoricalsociety.org for a complete list of JHS events and other Jamestown events of historic interest 
. 

 

Saturday, May 18  
Battery Day 

1 to 3 PM 

Military pageantry.  Celebration of the history of 
Jamestown’s Revolutionary War Conanicut Battery at 
the historic site off Battery Lane on Beavertail.  See 
page 1.  

 

Saturday, June 1 
JHS Centennial Gala 

6 to 9 PM 

Period party and dance to celebrate the end of the 
Society’s centennial year at “Onarock,” built in 1896.  
Tickets $100.  See details on page 7. 

 

Saturday, June 22 
Jamestown Windmill Begins Summer Hours 

1 to 4 PM 

The windmill opens for the summer.  Training for new 
and returning docents as well as visitor tours.  
Windmill will be open from 1 to 4 PM, Saturdays and 
Sundays through October 10.   

 

Saturday, June 22 
Quaker Meetinghouse Open House 

1 to 4 PM 

Guided tours of the Quaker meetinghouse.  The 
meetinghouse is also open for Religious Society of 
Friends services at 10:30 AM on Sundays through 
October and by appointment throughout the year. 

  

Saturday, June 22 
Museum Docent Orientation 

12 to 3 PM 

Become a docent and enjoy a private tour of the new 
exhibit with explanation and commentary by Jim 
Buttrick, exhibit curator. 

Sunday, June 23  
Jamestown Museum Opens for Summer  

1 to 4 PM 

Grand opening for the summer exhibit, Architectural 
Styles in Jamestown, 1700-1950.  Museum hours: 1 to 4 
PM, Wednesdays to Sundays through Labor Day and 
Saturday and Sunday through October 14.  

 

Thursday, August 8  
Annual Meeting 

Jamestown Philomenian Library, 7 PM 

Election of officers and directors for 2013-2014.  

Program: “Historic Architectural Styles” by Ron 

Onorato.  Dr. Onorato is a Professor in the Fine Arts 

Department at the University of Rhode Island and a 

nationally known expert on the architectural and 

sculptural heritage of Rhode Island.  

 

Friday, September 13 
Members Only House Tour Preview Party 

6 to 8 PM 

Enjoy drinks and hors d'ouvres at “Thorncroft,” 175 
Narragansett Avenue. Built about 1860 by Joseph H 
and Robert H. Watson, with gardens planted by John 
J. Watson and Frederick Law Olmstead.  Tickets $40.  
Includes entry to Saturday’s house tour. 

 

Saturday, September 14  
House Tour  
10 AM to 2 PM 

Tour of West Ferry area with visits to several houses 
and art studios.  Watch the Jamestown Press for details.  
Tickets $20.  

 

Saturday, September 28 
Smithsonian Magazine's Museum Day   

11 AM - 4 PM 

The museum, the meetinghouse, and the windmill will 
be open longer hours to support RI Historic Sites 
Coalition participation in National Museum Day. Get 
your ticket online and visit many RI museums for free.  

 

Monday, October 14 
Jamestown Museum and Windmill Close 

Last day this season to visit the Jamestown museum or 
drop by the Jamestown windmill.  Group visits can be 
arranged any time by calling 423-0784 or emailing your 
request to info@jamestownhistoricalsociety.org. 
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Treasurer’s Report 

 

by Tricia Evangelista 

 

While the Jamestown Historical Society began the 

2012 year with a budget that estimated a deficit of 

$17,000, the actuals at the end of the year showed a 

net operating balance of $15,325.  The primary reason 

for the variance was the receipt during the year of 

$32,675 in grant funds not included in the budget.  

Approximately $18,500 of the grant funds had not 

been expended by December 31.   

The Jamestown Historical Society's three 

endowments at the Rhode Island Foundation, created 

with donations from the 2006-2007 capital campaign, 

generated approximately 22 percent of the revenue 

used to fund the Society’s operations in 2012.  

Endowment funds held by third parties provide 

annual income for maintenance and improvements at 

the windmill and meetinghouse, and these monies 

were expended on those sites.   

The remaining budget was funded by dues, 

donations, programs, and sales, and by the grants 

mentioned above that the Society received to support 

specific tasks.   

2013 Operating Budget 

The JHS board approved a 2013 deficit operating 

budget that anticipates net expenditures in excess of 

revenues of approximately $23,000.  The deficit is 

artificially high because the expenditures against the 

grant funds received in 2012 are included in the 2013 

operating budget as expenses while the funds are 

considered assets.  The actual approved deficit is 

approximately $4,500. 

As in earlier years, assets accumulated in the 

investment accounts will be used as necessary to offset 

the deficit.  We continue to seek grants to fund 

necessary improvements, particularly at the 

meetinghouse and museum. 

Endowment 

Patron and 1676 Society memberships received in 

2012 were transferred to the General endowment at 

the Rhode Island Foundation at the start of 2013.  Life 

memberships in the endowment generate operating 

income approximately equivalent to the annual 

membership fee.   

On December 31, 2012, the balances in the JHS 

investment and endowment accounts were:  

General investments   $               70,712  

Meetinghouse investments   $                 2,120  

Windmill investments   $               33,827  

Battery investments  $               14,430  

Unspent Champlin grant  $               17,842  

Cash and Inventory  $               59,322  

Total operating assets  $              198,253  

  

General endowment   $             294,915  

Windmill endowment   $                 9,025  

Collections (Mary Miner) endowment   $                 8,795  

Battery endowment  $               32,000  

Total endowment assets  $             344,735.  
 

The investment of the operating assets is 

controlled by the JHS Finance Committee.  The 

endowment accounts are, with the exception of the 

Battery endowment, invested by the Rhode Island 

Foundation.  
 

 

 

2012 Revenues: $84,513  

 

2012 Expenses: $47,327 
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Windmill Hill 

 

by Linnea Petersen & Harry Wright 

We had our first scheduled visitors at the mill on 

April 29 when Girl Scout Daisy Troop 621 used the 

grounds for a whittling class which earned them a 

“petal.”  Their leader, Catherine Shafts, took their 

picture against the east wall and submitted it to the 

Jamestown Press and it appeared "above the fold" in the 

May 2, 2013, edition.   

We are looking forward to having Jamestown 

School's 5th grade class visit both the windmill and the 

Quaker meetinghouse on May 17.  A special thanks to 

Rosemary Enright and Paul Petersen for joining us to 

host the event. 

New Signage 

We are very pleased and honored that the JHS was 

selected to receive a grant for $11,650.00 from the 

Rhode Island Council for the Humanities to upgrade 

the interior signage at the windmill.  The 

improvements also include installation of a small 

exhibit about the mill's history on the second level.   

The award was formally announced at the 

Providence Art Club on February 7.  Several JHS 

members were present for the occasion.  Our State 

Representative, Deborah Ruggiero, gave a beautiful 

speech about all the history, stories, and experiences 

that could be told by watching the mill's vanes spin. I 

joked with her, afterwards, that I was going to change 

the Windmill Report's title to "As the Vanes Spin."   

As part of the upgrade, we are also installing some 

unobtrusive lighting in the mill that will allow our 

visitors and docents to see the new signs and exhibits 

better and that will highlight the gears and the unique 

construction of the bonnet.  The lighting aspects of 

the project are not funded by the grant so we are 

actively pursuing support for this aspect of the project.   

Our goal for completion is by Windmill Day 2014. 

Opening Day 

The windmill will open for the summer on 

Saturday, June 22, at 1 PM.  Orientation for our 

docents will be held between 1 and 4 PM.  The 

meetinghouse will also be open that day, and members 

of the Conanicut Friends Meeting will be on hand to 

greet visitors and explain their religious observances.   

The mill will be open weekends and holidays from 

1 to 4 PM through Columbus Day weekend.  The 

Conanicut Friends meet at the meetinghouse every 

Sunday at 10 AM.  All are welcome. 

Volunteer Docents 

If you have volunteered to “windmill sit” in the 

past, you will soon be receiving a call from our 

Volunteer Coordinator asking for your help.  Please 

contact me at 423-1820 or email Linnea at 

linneac@cox.net if you have never volunteered and 

would like to be a docent at the mill; she will be sure 

to pass your information along.   

We can only open the Mill if we have volunteers 

willing to assist us by being docents.  Windmill Hill is a 

lovely place to spend a summer afternoon!  

 

Education 

 

by Sally Schott 

The JHS is continuing its efforts to reach out to 

Jamestown kids to share knowledge and resources 

about the unique history of our small island. 

At the Lawn Avenue School, the exhibit in the 

display case outside the library this spring was 

Jamestown Transportation.  Getting to and from 

Conanicut Island has always been an important 

concern of Jamestowners, and the exhibit describes 

the progress from sail ferry to steam ferry to bridge. It 

includes models of ferryboats and the old Jamestown 

Bridge, as well as ferry tickets, Newport Bridge tokens, 

and a badge belonging to a toll taker on the 

Jamestown Bridge.   

The three panels from the spring semester exhibit 

on the Jamestown Post Office were given to the 

postmaster and now hang in the post office lobby. 

As Linnea reported, the Lawn Avenue School 5th 

grade students will tour the Jamestown windmill and 

the Quaker meetinghouse on May 17.  

 

Girl Scout Daisy Troop 621 in windmill field. 
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Conanicut Battery 

 

by Larry McDonald & Dennis Webster

The big news at the Conanicut Battery Historic 

Park, as reported on page 1, is Battery Day, May 18.  

We hope to see you all there. 

Liberty Tree 

January 19 was declared a National Day of Service 
to commemorate both the second inauguration of 

Barack Obama and Martin Luther King Day.  In the 

spirit of the day, the JHS Battery Committee organized 

a work day to clear greenbrier and brush from around 

the Liberty Tree, a weeping beech, planted in 1976 in a 

small clearing off the Prospect Hill Trail just inside the 

main entrance to the park.  

It was a clear, cool, rather windy day. Ten people 

showed up and worked for two or three hours each.  

A lot was accomplished.   

The storm on February 8 and 9 downed trees and 

broke branches, blocking most of the trails in the park.  

We had all the trails passable by February 15, although 

some broken branches still overhung part of the 

Connector Path.   

Over 20 people showed up for a second work day 

on March 2.  The main focus was again on the Liberty 

Tree.  Much of the greenbrier that had invaded the 

space around the tree, making it difficult to keep the 

grass cut, has now been cleared away.  After the 

remaining brush is removed and the area has been 

raked, the open area will be seeded and a granite 

monument put up with a brass plaque explaining the 

importance of the tree. 

The only way to keep the area clear of the invasive 

vines is to mow regularly.  To facilitate mowing, an 

area between the clearing around the Liberty Tree and 

the east meadow and a path from the meadow to the 

Prospect Hill trail were also cleared.    

Keeping Battery Park clear is an ongoing effort.  If 

you would like to be involved, please send your name, 

email address, and telephone number to 

info@jamestownhistoricalsociety.org.   

New Trail 

The Boy Scouts are adding a new trail to the 

park’s trail system.   

In 2010, Eagle Scouts Dylan Walsh and Nathanial 

Hopkins cleared the Fallen Maple Trail that runs from 

the north side of the parking lot through the red maple 

woods that lie west of the main trail.  This year, 

Zachery Neronha designed a North Loop Trail as his 

Eagle Scout project. The trail will extend the Fallen 

Maple Trail along the northern border of the park and 

provide an overlook across the West Passage north to 

the Jamestown Verrazzano Bridge and beyond.  The 

project will also relocate the south end of the Fallen 

Maple Trail so that it terminates at the interpretive 

sign at the north side of the earthwork.   

Zachery and his crew plan to complete the trail 

before Battery Day and have volunteered to help with 

making Battery Day a huge success. 

“Keep Off the Parapets” Signs 

At the battery itself, new signs will soon be 

erected warning “Please Keep Off the Parapets and 

out of the Ditches of the Conanicut Battery.” Foot 

traffic damages the vegetation and leads to erosion of 

the earthworks.   

The Society hopes that the signs, funded like the 

brass plaque at the Liberty Tree by a Rhode Island 

Senate grant sponsored by Teresa Paiva-Weed, will 

help us care for this fragile remnant of Revolutionary 

War history. 

 

Larry McDonald trimming storm damage at Battery 

Park. 
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Centennial Gala 

 

by Betsy Moody and Mary Heath 

It’s here!  Our Centennial Gala on June 1 at 

“Onarock” on Walcott Avenue, the culmination of 

our centennial year. 

The Venue 

“Onarock” was built by Samuel Walter 

Woodward, a founder of the Woodward & Lathrop 

department store chain in Washington, DC.  

Woodward bought the two and a half acre plot in 

1895 and hired J. D. Johnston, the architect of 

“Clingstone,” to build a summer cottage for his family. 

The lot Woodward chose– one of the highest 

points south of town – contains a large rock formation 

close to Walcott Avenue that drops precipitously 

toward the East Passage.  The view across the East 

Passage is spectacular.   

Our Hosts 

Steve and Tricia Frary have been working on 

restoring “Onarock” to its original condition for more 

than five years.  They’re still not quite done, but 

they’ve agreed to host our Centennial Gala so that we 

can celebrate our first 100 years in style. 

They asked us to limit the number of attendees to 

150.  So we haven’t advertised or sent invitations to 

anyone outside the Society – although members are 

welcome to bring guests who aren’t members.  Maybe 

the gala will encourage them to join. 

Your Invitation 

Each of the Society’s members received an 

invitation – beautifully hand-addressed by Dorrie Linn 

and Joan Vessella – in mid April.  The invitation 

cover, designed by Delia Klingbeil, shows historic and 

recent photographs of the house.  Inside is one of 

Delia’s favorite pictures from the Society’s photograph 

collection – a group of fifteen Jamestowner relaxing 

on the rocks, perhaps the rocks below “Onarock.”  

The Event 

The committee planning the event, chaired by 

Betsy Moody and Ken Newman, has been working 

very hard to re-create an evening in 1912.   

Suzi Andrews is collecting plants, plant stands, 

and linens of the period to decorate the tables.  

Rosemary Enright and Ken Newman, working with 

the Frarys, have found period artwork to hang on the 

walls.  Dorrie Linn is creating tableaux of early 20th 

century costumes.  

A signature drink – a champagne punch – will be 

offered to the guests as they enter.  (Other 

refreshment will also be available.)  Hors d'oeuvre 

from the early 20th century were not very interesting, 

so the food will be more late than early 20th century. 

Your servers will be wearing servant attire 

reminiscent of Downton Abbey.   

Dance music will be provided by Très Moutarde, a 

local musical ensemble that plays turn of the (last) 

century music as it would have been played in the 

resort hotels in Jamestown in 1912.  As a special treat, 

they have acquired and arranged the “Rear Admiral 

Wood one step,” written in honor of Adm. Spencer 

Wood of Jamestown.   

Your takeaway favor for the evening will be a 

booklet chronicling the history of historic preservation 

in Jamestown since the original successful attempt to 

save the Jamestown Windmill in 1904.  

Guests are strongly encouraged to wear attire that 

would have been seen at evening parties and dances in 

1912.  But your attire can reflect any era of your 

choosing, including the modern era. 

Reservations 

As we write this, four weeks before the event, 

there are only 50 reservations left, so perhaps by the 

time you read it, all tickets will be gone.  Call 

Rosemary Enright at 423-2674, if you have not yet 

reserved your place and would like to come.  No one 

without a reservation will be admitted at the door.

 

1 

 

Relaxing on Jamestown rocks. 
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House Tour Weekend 

 

by James Wright and Mary Heath 

The annual House Tour Weekend – Friday, 

September 13, and Saturday, September 14 – is a joint 

effort of the Program and Development committees.  

Preview Party 

On Friday evening, the Society will host a 

members-only cocktail party at “Thorncroft” on 

Narragansett Avenue near Washington Street. 

“Thorncroft” was built about 1860 by Joseph H 

and Robert H. Watson.  John J. Watson, Sr. (1841-

1912) inherited the house in 1875 and enlarged it in 

1889. An arborist, he devoted himself to the collection 

of the rare and foreign shrubs and trees that are 

planted in the gardens around the house.  He named 

the house “Thorncroft” in 1898.  The house was 

owned by members of the Watson family until 1976.   

House Tour 

The annual house tour on Saturday is open to 

everyone.  This year the tour is a neighborhood tour 

of the West Ferry area.  Houses on Ocean and 

Narragansett avenues will be opened for visitors, and 

three local artists – Jane McNally Wright, Jillian 

Barber, and Peter Marcus – have agreed to show their 

studios on the tour. 

Tickets 

Tickets to the preview party are $40 and include 

tickets to the house tour, which are $20 if purchased 

separately.   

Details will appear in the Jamestown Press in early 

September, and emails and postcards will remind our 

members.  But mark the dates on your calendars now! 

 

Buildings & Grounds 

 

by Matt Clarke 
 

The Building and Grounds Committee works with 

the property committees to maintain all JHS 

properties and keep them in good repair.  We are 

currently working our way down the checklist of 

annual tasks, having faced a few more serious 

problems during the winter months. 

Museum 

The most serious problem to arise this winter was 

the rotting of the back door of the museum.  Cracks 

began to appear last summer, and by fall daylight 

could be seen through the upper panels.  Joe Logan, 

the Collections Committee liaison, patched the cracks 

to keep the winter wind out.  Bill Burgin ordered a 

new door and saw that it was properly weatherized.  

The door should be in place before the museum 

opens. 

Damaged hinges on the front screen door were 

replaced by Bob Flath, who also rehung the door. 

Some docents have been bothered by a musty 

odor that is evident after the museum has been closed 

for some time.  The preferred solution is to put a 

polyethylene liner in the crawl space beneath the 

building, perhaps augmented by a dehumidifier.   

The company that installed the HVAC system 

seven years ago suggested an interim solution: keep 

the fan “on” at all times.  Implementing this 

suggestion led to the discovery that the fan motor had 

burned out.  That’s been fixed, and the fan will remain 

on throughout the summer while we seek funding for 

the crawl space liner. 

Spot painting of the museum exterior, which is 

flaking in some places, is planned. 

Meetinghouse 

The Quaker meetinghouse also has a dampness 

problem and the recommended solution is the same: a 

liner in the crawl space and, perhaps, a dehumidifier.  

A proposal has been submitted asking for help in 

funding the installation of the liner.   

Windmill  

During the winter, Andy Shrake, our millwright, 

removed and repaired the windows at the windmill.  

They are back in place and the mill is ready for 

visitors. 

 

“Thorncroft” about 1900, from a glass plate in the 

Society’s collection. 
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Collections 

 

by Dianne Rugh 

This winter exciting changes took place in the 

Jamestown Historical Society vault in the lower level 

of Town Hall – a compact shelving system was 

installed that more than doubles the Society’s storage 

capability.  With the new system, archival shelving 

moving on tracks reduces the need for aisles between 

each shelving unit.   

Planning for the system began over two years ago 

when the Society received an evaluation from the 

Conservation Assessment Program (CAP).  Innovative 

Storage and Filing, recommended by the CAP 

evaluators, visited the vault, drew a plan, and provided 

cost estimates.  Gallo Electric provided a separate 

estimate for improved lighting.  In April 2012, a grant 

proposal was submitted to the Champlin Foundations.  

In November, we received word that we had been 

awarded $27,205 against the estimated $29,200 cost.  

Implementation began almost at once.   

Boxes containing archival material were relabeled 

to ensure the tags clearly reflected the content.  The 

boxes were also color-coded so that similar materials 

could easily be recognized and kept together.  

Emptying the vault began in February.  

Volunteers moved critical and fragile archives to 

secure locations.  Members of the Jamestown 

Department of Public Works removed some of the 

old shelving that the society was giving to the town 

and moved furniture to the room outside the vault.  

Students from North Kingstown and Prout high 

schools spent a Saturday morning moving the boxes 

of paper, textiles, objects, and photographs from the 

vault to temporary locations in the outer room. 

On February 26, electricians installed new fixtures 

and electrical outlets in the area outside the vault 

where volunteers will be cataloging, inventorying, and 

conserving the collections.  The shelving installers 

arrived on March 4 and began the time-consuming 

task of laying a new floor with metal tracks for the 

shelving.  Once the floor was completed the 

installation of the shelving moved quickly, and the 

work was finished on March 7.   

The archive boxes were labeled with their new 

position in the vault, and NKHS students returned to 

move the material back into the vault.  The new 

volunteers’ workspace outside the vault was set-up, 

and the vault reopened on March 19 

In addition to increasing our storage capacity, the 

project accomplished another recommendation of the 

CAP assessment.  Volunteers now work outside the 

vault, which provides better security and protection 

for the collection.   

Delia Klingbeil created a wonderful photographic 

record of the project.  To see the album, go to the JHS 

website jamestownhistoricalsociety.org and click on 

the Adobe Acrobat or PowerPoint presentation.  

JHS Exhibits at the Library 

Last fall the JHS display case in the Library 

exhibited a few of the smaller items donated in 2012.  

It was followed by the exhibit, Buttons and Badges.  The 

badges in the JHS collection generally fall into two 

categories: the badges and insignia associated with the 

military and badges issued by town organizations.  

Among the military medals displayed was the Purple 

Heart awarded posthumously to Howard W. Arnold, 

who was killed in action on October 8, 1944, the first 

Jamestown combat fatality of World War II; the back 

is inscribed “For Military Merit, Howard W. Arnold.”  

Buttons reflected the variety of activities in the town, 

for example, a  button signifying support for the all-

volunteer Jamestown Fire & EMS organizations.  

The Shaws of Beavertail exhibit in April featured 

items related to Silas Gardner Shaw, lighthouse keeper 

at Beavertail from 1858 for four years and again in 

1868.  Included was an ambrotype of Silas G. Shaw 

and his wife Ann and photographs of their children, 

four of who were born at Beavertail – John A. Shaw, 

Joseph Rodney Shaw, Silas Gardner Shaw Jr., and 

 

New compact shelving in the JHS vault. 
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Emily Ann Shaw Dunham.  A letter written by Silas G. 

Shaw to his future son-in-law, William Robert 

Dunham, dated Beavertail October 24, 1868 and a 

picture of Emily Dunham taken on her 86th birthday 

were also displayed.   

In addition, members of the committee worked 

with the Education Committee to mount exhibits at 

the Lawn Avenue middle school. 

Architectural Styles in Jamestown, 1700-1950 

Jim Buttrick is curating the summer exhibit at the 

Jamestown museum: Architectural Styles of Jamestown, 

1700-1950.  The exhibit identifies different 

architectural styles as they are exemplified in 

Jamestown homes and uses both historic and current 

photographs to point out what makes each style 

unique.  Examples of architectural elements that help 

define a style, such as decorative posts, brackets, and 

windows from recent renovations are displayed.  

Architectural records in the exhibit include plans, bills 

and correspondence. 

A free booklet that captures and expands on the 

information in the exhibit will be available to visitors.   

Jim will conduct a preview for docents on 

Saturday, June 22, and be present to lead visitors 

through the exhibit at the opening on Sunday, June 23.  

As usual, the museum will be open to the public free 

of charge from 1 to 4 PM Wednesday through Sunday 

through Labor Day and on weekends and holidays 

through Columbus Day.   

The back room of the museum building remains 

the Ferry Room.   

On-line Catalog 

The Society’s on-line catalog contains records of 

the archive, photograph, library, and object items in 

the JHS collection. In 2012, 4134 searches were made 

in the on-line catalog by 718 users.  Between January 1 

and March 30, 2013, there have been 1642 searches by 

251 users who accessed 2698 records.   

The catalog records are created by a dedicated 

group of JHS volunteers who meet Tuesday and 

Thursday mornings in the vault.  Twice a year, the on-

line catalog is updated.  The catalog has increased 

awareness of JHS, interest in Jamestown history, and 

the number of reference requests and has produced 

revenue from reproduction fees.  The donor of the 

Silas Gardner Shaw collection who lives in North 

Carolina became aware of JHS on line.  The on-line 

catalog was a factor in her decision to place the 

collection with the Society.  To search the catalog, go 

to jamestownhistoricalsociety.org and click on “On-

line Catalog” at the top of the home page. 

Donations and acquisitions 

JHS is grateful for all the donations that have been 

added to the collection since November.  A complete 

list of these donations and gifts is on page 11.  All the 

donations add to the history of Jamestown and will 

benefit researchers for years to come.   

Especially exciting was Sue Maden’s donation of 

her extensive collection of picture postcards, many 

included in her book, Greetings from Jamestown, Rhode 

Island : Picture Post Card Views 1900-1950, published in 

1988.  In the book, Sue writes “Post cards serve as 

important visual records, particularly of buildings and 

street scenes.”  The 1,000 post cards show how much 

Jamestown and the island have changed over the years.  

Sue compiled a very helpful spreadsheet for the 

collection.  Each postcard has been placed in archival 

sleeves and stored in archival postcard boxes 

Collection Management 

Sue Maden, JHS archivist, is a member of the 

Collections Committee along with Rosemary Enright, 

Delia Klingbeil, Joe Logan, Linda Warner, and 

Collections Committee chair Dianne Rugh.  The 

committee meets the first Tuesday of the month to 

consider donations according to the guidelines of the 

Collections Committee Collection Policy and 

collection management standards.  This winter the 

Collections Committee members had the added 

responsibility of planning and overseeing the compact 

shelving project in the vault, giving many more hours 

of volunteer time.  It is thanks to their dedication and 

hard work that the project was successful. 

 

Ambrotype of Silas G. Shaw, Keeper of the Beavertail 

Light, and Ann Shaw, gift of Cheryl Gillette Vislay. 
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Donations and Acquisitions: December 2012 through April 2013 

 

 

Steve Andrade. Newspaper article about Sergio 
Andrade, Providence Journal, Dec. 14, 1947. 

Nikki Andrews. Large folding table. 

Nancy Bennet. HP Officejet Pro L7680 All-in-One 

Printer, Fax, Scanner. 

Frank Birney. Copies of 7 Birney family 

photographs: scan of Jamestown Club tribute of Dr. 
David Bell Birney upon his death. 

Mark Carr. Scans of Carr family letters and papers.  
More scans promised as project continues.  Books: 
The Carr Family Records (1894) by Edson Carr, and 
The Carr Book (1947) by Arthur A. Carr. 

Ken Carlson, RI State Archive. Photocopies: 
Articles of Association, Jamestown Shores 
Association, July 31, 1950; Articles of Association, 
Federal Building & Development Corporation of the 
State of RI, April 29, 1947. 

Ken Caswell. DVD with log books of the Jamestown 

Fire Department and warrant deeds. 

Conanicut Marine Services. 2012 Christmas card 

with drawing by Evelyn Rhodes. 

Marjorie Cottle. Digital images of the Remey and 

Wadleigh families. 

John Doty. Scans of photographs of 1978 

Jamestown Police Department; East Ferry Wharf, 
1958; and Memorial Day Parade/East Ferry, 1958. 

Rosemary Enright. Postcard, Jamestown Wine & 
Spirits; button, Conanicut Island Land Trust 
Volunteer; review of John Enright’s book, Pago 
Pago Tango; booklet, Christopher Wetherill: Quaker 
Proprietor, 1983; program, NKHS Commencement 
Exercises, 2004; award, Conanicut Yacht Club 
Junior Sailing, William J. Slattery III, 1960. 

Gary Girard. Reminiscences of Jamestown Shores 

Association, by unknown author; generic deed for 
owners’ access to the Shores Beach, July 1, 1960. 

Brookie Harding. Jamestown postcards. 

David Hartnett. Photographs of ferry boat models 

and reminiscences. 

Joanne Head. Head family photographs to be 

scanned. 

John Howard. Paper, French in Narragansett Bay 

during the Revolutionary War, Alliance Française 
talk given by John Howard. 

Alexandra Kent. Paper: A Victorian Secretary, 
Elizabeth Hodges Clark, 1855-1932, by Elizabeth 
Hodges Clark Beeuwkes, 1986. 

Nancy Richardson McDermott. 5 scanned photos 

of the Richardson family. 

Sue Maden. Postcard collection containing 
approximately 1,000 postcards of Jamestown; 
Jamestown-Newport Ferry schedule and fare books; 
four invitations to exhibits featuring Jamestown 
aritists; First Day Cover  Beavertail Light Station, 
Aug. 4, 1990; Dedication Day Cover, Jamestown 
Bridge, Aug. 3, 1940; Christmas card with woodcut 
by Ilse Buchert Nesbitt of Beavertail Lighthouse; 
envelope, Gardner House, Gardner & Littlefield 
Proprietors; envelope, Seaside Cottage Conanicut 
Park; card, Vote to Approve Question #5 to 
contribute $2 million to preserve RI farmland; card, 
The Thorndike, C.E. Weeden, proprietor; card, Your 
Summer Vacation Providence Young Women’s 
Christian Association Summer Camp, Conanicut 
Island; card, Seaside Cottage, Adventure and 
Application; booklet, Views of Newport Rhode 
Island; photographs of ferryboat Conanicut (1899) 
and wishing well at Maple and Spring Streets 
(1988); tile with drawing of Beavertail by Connie 
Armbrust. 

Frank Meyer. Youtube video, the Power of Nature, 

designed to show the absurdity of saving Mackerel 

Cove by eliminating parking.  

John Murphy. Bumper sticker, I Walked the Bridge; 

bumper sticker, State of Jamestown; photograph of 
Governor Bruce Sundlun’s Jamestown election 
team; material on State condemnation of Wilkie 
property on Eldred Avenue. 

Chris Powell. Sign: “Warning Closed Landfill.”  

Donna R. Peckham and Donald Richardson. 15 

scanned photos of the Richardson family. 

Dianne Rugh. Business card, Ocean State Scuba. 

Très Moutarde. Sheet music for the Rear Admiral 
Wood One-Step. 

Cheryl Gillette Vislay. Ambrotype of Silas G. Shaw 
and Ann Shaw; letter written by Silas G. Shaw from 
Beavertail Oct. 24, 1868 to Mr. Dunham, his future 
son-in-law; photographs of members of the Shaw 
family; book, Random Scenes for Ann: Life in 19

th
 

century Providence, Newport and Jamestown Rhode 
Island. 
Norma Walsh. 3 photographs to scan of Grange 
members; photocopy of Paule Loring cartoon, Ferry 
System to State Authority. 

Linda Warner. Incorporation papers of Conanicut 

Airways; photographs of Theodore Tollefson and 
Connie Armbrust to be scanned; program of 
Exchange Topics Craft (ETC) Club Fashion Show. 

Curt Weeden. Newspaper article, Dutch Island … 

This adventure comes from the heart, Sakonnet 
Times, Nov. 21, 2012. 
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